St Albans Chess Club

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 2012
Date: 15th June 2012

Start time: 7.45 p.m.

Venue: London Road Estate Residents' Association
Dr J Fraser Mitchell in the chair.
Present: P Baker; D Bower; R Claret; J Copner; I Cross; T Douse; K Feldman; P Fitzgerald; M Flatt; P Hayward; M James; P Lawrence; J Leake; A Marsh; A McMahon; P McConnell; S Narbeth; C Pines; Mrs R Phillips; J Phillips.
1. Apologies for absence were received from T Acton; N Alldritt; P Laskier; S James; Dr M Lexton; C Majer; E Magee; P Roberson; J Simmons; R Walsh.
2. Minutes of previous AGM were signed by Dr J Fraser Mitchell as a true record of the meeting (proposed by Mr Flatt & seconded by Mr Bower).
Matters arising: Minutes of the 2010 AGM were unsigned; these were signed by Dr J Fraser Mitchell as a true record of the meeting.
3. Officers' Reports: Written reports were circulated to members via email prior to the meeting.
3.1   
President. Dr J Fraser Mitchell welcomed members to the meeting. He briefly summarised the highlights of the 2011-12 season. Nine League teams had been run. The HCA forth team had won division 5, and consequently were promoted into division 4. The Congress had been the most successful of the last 25 years, so congratulations to the Congress team. Mr McConnell was also congratulated for his excellent work on the club’s Website.
3.2
Secretary. Mr I Cross said that he had nothing to add to his written report.
3.3
Congress Director. Mr R Claret said that he had written a very detailed Congress report. He reported that the sponsorship from TCS for next year’s event was uncertain. He announced that members of the De Uil club (Netherlands) were expected to attend the 2013 Congress.
3.4
Early Knights Organiser. Mrs R Phillips asked for volunteers to assist with supervision of the juniors. Mr C Pines and Mr M Flatt expressed an interest. Mr Chris Cook had provided 5 junior coaching sessions at a total cost of £250 paid from club funds. The issue of asking parents to make a contribution to the coaching coasts was deferred to the discussion of the proposed financial budget for 2012-13. The Early Knights had members from approximately ten different schools within the St Albans and Harpenden areas.
3.5
Website. Webmaster Mr P McConnell said that several features on the members area of the Website would now be available to all members, i.e. not just restricted to the Committee members. Mr M Flatt expressed an interest in learning some Website maintenance skills. Mr Claret complimented Mr McConnell for his work on the separate Congress Website, an idea originally suggested by Mr Baker.
3.6
Team Captain’s reports.

HCA League teams: The first team finished above the relegation zone in division 1. The second team finished forth in division 2. The third team finished above the relegation zone in division 3.
The forth team won division 5 and are promoted to division 4. The fifth team finished third in division 6. The sixth team finished second in division 7, narrowly missing out on promotion to Little Heath 2. The seventh team finished 6th in division 7. The seventh team team provided the opportunity for some juniors to obtain league chess experience, however, during term time they were generally unavailable to play in the away matches and this had resulted in some game defaults.
H&D League: Mr T Douse reported that an aim of the matches in the H&D League was for ECF grading parity between opposing teams. He announced that he would be standing down as team captain.
HCA Knockout Trophy teams. All four teams progressed to the Semi-Final stages or further:
Russell (Open): Lost 3½ - 2½ away to Hertford in the Semi-Final.
Sharp (Under 160): Lost at home to Watford on board elimination in the Final
Under-140: Lost 3-2 at neutral Hertford venue (“home tie”) to Stevenage in the Final
Under-120: Lost 3-1 at home to Bishops Stortford in the Semi-Final.
ECF National Club teams:
Major: Lost by default to Bushbury (Wolverhampton) in Round 2

Intermediate: Lost 3½ - ½ to Prescott and Knotty Ash at Wolverhampton venue in the Semi-Final.
3.7
Internal Competitions.

3.8
Cheshire Trophy. Dr J Fraser Mitchell reported that the Match had been tied 8-8, so that St. Albans had retained the trophy.
3.9
“Double Cross" match vs Harrow. Dr J Fraser Mitchell reported that the match had been won by St. Albans by 24½ -15½.
3.10
Internal Club Competitions. (Silver Rook, Laver’s Ladder and Turner Prize)
Silver Rook: Dr J Fraser-Mitchell reported that there had been a tie for the trophy between Mr M Flatt and Dr M Lexton.
Laver’s Ladder: Mr Douse reported that the winner of the trophy was Dr J Fraser Mitchell.
Turner Prize: Dr J Fraser-Mitchell reported that Mr Feldman had won the Turner Prize with a score of 14 points from 22 games.
3.11
St. Albans Foreign Trip 2012. Mr Cross reported that the trip this year had been to Amsterdam (Netherlands). The destination of next year’s trip was undecided.
3.12    
Treasurer. Mr McMahon reported that Senior members subscriptions received increased from 46 to 49, this figure excluded the Early Knights. The club showed a small surplus on running costs over the year.  The Congress revenues produced a £1200 surplus and well done to the Congress team for their efforts. The simultaneous display by IM Paul Littlewood cost £100. Total Club and Congress funds increased from £10,109 to £11,424 an increase of £1315.
The accounts presented by Mr McMahon had been audited by Mr Baker. The accounts were duly approved by the meeting.
4. ECF Membership.
After a discussion regarding the new ECF membership scheme, the following proposals were passed:
· All St Albans Chess Club members are strongly encouraged to take out the level of ECF membership appropriate to their needs;

· Any St Albans Chess Club member representing the club in  a graded game (including Silver Rook games), who is not a member of the ECF at BRONZE level or above, will be required to pay a £2 board fee per game;

· Club subscriptions will be adjusted to remove any component needed to pay for game fees;

· St Albans Chess Club members will be expected to make their own arrangements regarding ECF membership.

5. Venue. (See Appendix 1)
There was a discussion about the relative merits about either remaining at the County Constitutional Club (CCC), or moving back to the former venue at the London Road Estate Residents' Association (LRERA). Mr Baker raised concerns regarding security of tenure. Mr Claret raised concerns about losing the third Monday evening per month at the CCC, with the club night being moved to an alternative evening. Dr Fraser-Mitchell said that the club had moved from LRERA because of the lack of routine maintenance, poor lighting and noise from the central heating. Mr Claret said that these issues were already resolved, or were being addressed, by the new management at LRERA. Mr Narbeth said that he did not trust the new management of the CCC to keep the rent at a sustainable level. Mr Baker said that if this was indeed the case, then the club should renegotiate the rental terms with the CCC management, which were currently fixed for one year only.
The meeting eventually reached a consensus in that, if the management CCC were willing to offer a two year agreement to fix the rent at £60 per evening (with the annual increase set to the RPI index), then the club would remain at the CCC. If this deal was not offered, then the club would move back to LRERA for 2012-13. Both Dr Fraser-Mitchell and Mr Claret believed that if the management of the CCC agreed to a two year deal, then they would honour it.
6. Budget & Subscription for 2012-13. The following proposals were passed (proposed by Mr Marsh & seconded by Mr Feldman):
· The full-rate club subscription for 2012-13 would remain unchanged at £45;

· There is a reduced rate of £22-50 for full-time students, juniors (under 18) and the unwaged;
· The annual subscriptions are due by no later than 31st October (N.B. a £10 surcharge is payable after 1st October);

· The extraordinary expenses budget for 2012-13 would be set as £600;

· Junior coaching fees for 2012-13; the club & the parents would split the costs 50:50.
7. Election of Officers. The following club officers were elected:
President:
Dr J Fraser Mitchell
Secretary:
Mr I Cross

Treasurer:
Mr S Narbeth (replacing Mr A McMahon)

Early Knights Organiser:
Mrs R Phillips

Congress Director:
Mr R Claret.
There being only one candidate for each position, no votes were necessary.

Dr J Fraser Mitchell thanked Mr McMahon for his long service to the club as Treasurer.
Presentations. The following presentations were made:
a) Turner Prize:
A £15 cash prize was presented to the winner Mr K Feldman
b) Laver’s Ladder:
The trophy was presented to the winner Dr J Fraser Mitchell
c) Silver Rook:

The trophy was won jointly by Dr M Lexton and Mr M Flatt.
9. Any Other Business
There being no further business Dr J Fraser Mitchell declared the meeting closed at 10.45 p.m.

Appendix 1 
Venue Comparison

The following table summarises and compares the relevant details of the two venues:
	Issue
	County Club
	LRERA

	Availability
	Will not be available on 3rd Monday of each month, although Tue / Weds of affected weeks should be OK
	Would be available on all Mondays required

	Playing conditions – light
	Excellent – as good as you will find anywhere
	OK at the moment, though middle of hall gets less light than ends. Relies on small no. of bright spotlights, so any failure makes an appreciable difference, and not that easy to fix.

	Playing conditions – warmth
	Never had any problems
	Heating is fine at the moment

	Playing conditions – noise
	Sometimes get brief bursts of noise when door to bar is opened, or players leave the snooker room. There are plans to give the snooker room a direct link to the bar, alleviating this in future
	Sometimes get brief bursts of noise from the bar when the hall door is opened to the corridor.

	Playing conditions – furniture
	Comfortable chairs; tables are clean & modern and all the same size, will take 2 boards each
	Chairs OK, tables a variety of sizes and heights, some will take 3 boards per 2 tables

	Storage of equipment
	Purpose-built cupboard available in room
	We would need to buy a lockable cupboard, although it could be stored in the room

	Bar
	Yes (and serves Real Ale, though quality not always perfect)
	Yes (but does not serve Real Ale)

	Closing time
	Time at the bar ~ 10.30pm
	Time at the bar 11.00pm though can be later if justified

	Location
	Central, ideal for railway station and buses
	Outskirts, about 1 mile from station, bus connections not ideal either

	Car parking
	Ample dedicated and on-street free parking
	Ample dedicated and on-street free parking

	Nagging concerns
	How much will the rent rise for 2013-14? 

What will happen if other (higher-spending) groups also want to have Monday nights?
	When we were at this venue previously, it was fine initially but got worse gradually due to lack of maintenance – will it be different this time?

	The bottom line (2012-13)
	Hire fee £60 p.w.
	Hire fee £50 p.w.
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